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Cast of Characters

KELLY:  24

PAULA:  24

Place
Brooklyn apartment

Time
12:15 PM
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Setting: A shabby studio apartment in Brooklyn.

At Rise: Kelly and Paula are getting dressed to go grab some lunch. 
By the end of the play they should be ready to walk out the front 
door.
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KELLY:  She's rotten.

PAULA:  But I told you not to help her so much.

KELLY:  She's my friend since grade school.  How can I not be there 
for her if she needs me?

PAULA:  By saying no.

KELLY:  I didn't mind helping her with her writing but I also didn't 
expect her to copy mine.

PAULA:  I warned you.

KELLY:  How did you warn me?

PAULA:  I told you that she was using you for her own benefit and 
that she shouldn't be trusted.  Something about her, I don't know, I 
have good instinct when it comes to reading people.

KELLY:  But how was I to know she would literally imitate my writing?

PAULA:  How bad is it?

KELLY:  What?

PAULA:  Her imitation of your writing?

KELLY:  It's bad.

PAULA:  How bad?

KELLY:  It's difficult to explain.  It's the kind of characters she's 
writing about and how she describes them, even the plot is similar.  

PAULA:  Maybe you just inspire her.

KELLY:  Inspiring is one thing, copying someone's creative juice is 
another.

PAULA:  Does she use the same story?

KELLY:  No.

PAULA:  The same characters?

KELLY:  No.
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PAULA:  But she's in the same genre?

KELLY:  Yes.

PAULA:  But aren't there certain principles inside of genre?  There 
are bound to be similarities.

KELLY:  It's more than that.  She's tapping into my ideas.  I shared 
a story with her about a woman who is in love with a humanoid and now 
she's writing a story about a woman who is in love with a humanoid. 
I almost feel like she's competing with me.  I get this strange vibe 
from her, like she's using me for data and then going at it alone to 
generate similar concepts with her own imagination and it's 
irritating me.  I haven't been able to write for weeks and I am so 
frustrated cause I feel like a traitor to myself for sharing my ideas 
with her and the best part of it all is that she's spitting back her 
own story concepts at me as if they are her own and it's like rubbing 
crap in my face.  It stinks so bad and I want to call her out on it 
but if I do it's gonna make me look like I'm crazy because how do you 
prove that someone is stealing your story ideas and passing them off 
as their own?!  (beat)  I need a break...from her.  I can't have 
these weekly get togethers about her writing progress because it's 
draining me, clearly it's bringing me down and she's off floating 
around like a butterfly and everything's bright and happy and now I'm 
the miserable one.  It's like we've changed places.  

PAULA:  Stop talking to her.

KELLY:  I know.

PAULA:  Don't even give her an inch.  

KELLY:  But what do I say?  I can't just disappear.

PAULA:  Tell her your deep into your novel and that you can't be 
disturbed.

KELLY:  Doesn't that make things a bit obvious?

PAULA:  Not at all.  Give her food for thought.  Do to her what she's 
been doing to you, be subtle about it and make her wonder.  There's 
nothing worse than making someone wonder about your intentions. 
That's clearly what she's been doing to you and you're mind-bashing 
yourself because you care too much about your own work.  It's 
precious to you and if someone stomps there feet on your turf you get 
twisted and that is exactly what's happening to you.  I'm not saying 
you own the genre you write in, no writer does, but you are sharing 
too many of your own personal writing secrets with her and it's 
coming back to bite you hard.
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KELLY:  I'll tell you.  I feel like when I share a concept with her 
or a character tidbit with her for example, I feel like it's dead. 
The moment I speak to her about something creative that I'm working 
on, I feel like I've released it's essence from my hands and it gets 
sucked up by her like some kind of vacuum that sucks up your soul.

PAULA:  Call her.

KELLY:  Why?

PAULA:  Tell her you are going away.

KELLY:  It's gonna be so obvious if I called her and told her that.

PAULA:  Like I said, give her food for thought.  

KELLY:  That's mean.

PAULA:  This bitch is ruining your creative life and you have to do 
something about it.

KELLY:  I have to be more slick about it.

PAULA:  NO, I'm telling you...call her and tell her straight. It's 
the only way.  If you don't, this self-inflicted torture will 
continue.

KELLY:  ...Okay.

(KELLY grabs her phone and calls TIFFANY.)

Tiff?  Hey!  Hey, what's going on?  Oh, good timing, glad you can 
talk.  Listen, I have to tell you something, I mean, it's nothing bad 
or anything but I'm hitting up my closest friends as a heads up cause 
I'm leaving town.  Well, I'm not leaving town in the literal phrase 
but I'm doing a writing dive on my story and I need some time to sort 
of block out my life in order to go all in on the world of my story. 
You know, method writing type shit and I'm telling everyone I speak 
to on a regular, so if I disappear no one gets worried.  (beat)  How 
long?  Oh, uh, a week---

PAULA (Whispering):  LONGER!  LONGER!

KELLY:  A week and two months...hahaha, said it backwards, I'd say 
two months, maybe three, something like that.  Yeah, I need to do it 
and like I said wanted to hit you up and let you know but I'll call 
you after my little hiatus and we can pick up where we left off.  OH, 
that's my mom calling me on the other end, sorry, I don't mean to cut 
you off but listen, I'll call you in three months, okay?  Thanks! 
Thanks!  And good luck with your writing.  Bye for now!  Bye.

(Kelly hangs up phone)
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KELLY (cont'd):  Holy shit, did I just do that?

PAULA:  Yeeeey!  I am so proud of you!

(PAULA hugs KELLY)

KELLY:  I was so rude, wasn't I?

PAULA:  Who cares?

KELLY:  It was obvious, she has to know something is up.

PAULA:  I wouldn't lose any sleep over it. 

KELLY:  Feel so bad.

PAULA:  She deserved it.

KELLY:  But did she though?  What if it's been me this whole time? 
What if I am really psycho and she's just innocent to this whole 
conspiracy theory I've concocted in my own mind?  Maybe I'm mental.

PAULA:  You aren't mental.

KELLY:  You sure?

PAULA:  I've know you my whole life.  

KELLY:  Alright, well, I don't like hurting people but it was do or 
die, wasn't it?

PAULA:  Sure was.

(KELLY's phone rings)

KELLY:  Oh my God, it's Tiffany calling.  I told you!

PAULA:  Just answer it and be strong.

KELLY (answering phone): Hello Tiff?  Hey, sorry I cut you off but my 
Mother called and---yeah, go ahead, what's up?  (beat)  I won't get 
mad, just tell me...right...yeaaaah...wait, wait, wait...so, what 
you're saying is that you think I'm getting in the way of your 
writing?

PAULA (whispering loudly)  What the fuck?!

KELLY:  But how?  How?  When all I do is give you advice and share my 
stories with you...but that makes no sense.  Wait, so you're saying 
I'M taking your ideas.  Ha!  WHAT?!  Are you freaking kidding me 
right now?
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KELLY (cont'd):  There is absolutely no way in the darkest pits of 
hell's fury would I ever ever ever consider taking or using not one 
single iota of your creative ideas.  Period!  End of story.  The end.

(KELLY hangs up her phone)

The nerve of that bitch.  Can you believe that she thinks I'm 
stealing her ideas?  She actually called me up to tell me that I'm 
stealing her ideas.  Man, I am so angry I want to punch something.

PAULA: The couch!

(KELLY punches the couch cushes)

Better?

KELLY:  I've never done that before.

PAULA:  How did it feel?

KELLY:  Not bad.

PAULA:  Good!

KELLY:  Here I am talking the truth, the absolutely truth to you 
about what she's been up to and here she is accusing me.  She's doing 
that, I'm telling you now, she is doing that to cover up for her own 
guilt.  She rather blame me before I can blame her.

PAULA:  That's why you should have told her the truth.

KELLY:  But it's wrong, I didn't want to her hurt that way.

PAULA:  She didn't mind hurting you, now did she?

KELLY:  Damn it, can't believe that.

PAULA:  Can't say I'm surprised.

KELLY:  I should have listened to you.  I should have just called her 
out and put her in her place.

PAULA:  Mmm-hmm but look on the bright side, she did you a favor 
cause now you got rid of her.

KELLY:  Yeah but what about my own integrity.  I don't steal other 
people's stories, I try to create my own original concepts.

PAULA:  Look, everyone steals from everyone, that's the reality.

KELLY:  What are you saying?
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PAULA:  I'm just saying that creativity has a way of flowing in and 
out of all of us and each of us influences one another.  Maybe she 
influenced you as much as you influenced her.

KELLY:  I feel like I'm in the twilight zone.  PAULA, she has not 
influenced me at all.

PAULA:  Is that your ego talking?

KELLY:  Whose side are you on?

PAULA:  I'm on your side but I want you to be honest with yourself.

KELLY:  ...No, I'm filtering all of my bullshit talks with Tiffany 
through my mind and no, absolutely not, there is no freaking way 
she...she...sh—-ummm, wait a second, I think, I think I may have made 
a boo boo.  I'm guilty.  She mentioned something to me about a secret 
agent who travels back in time and has a hunchback and I really 
wasn't listening but perhaps subconsciously I may have developed a 
similar character with a hunchback who happens to also be a detective 
type character who time travels, so, there...

PAULA:  Right.

KELLY:  What should I do?

PAULA:  Call her and confess.

KELLY:  Oh, fuck her!

PAULA:  Call her and redeem yourself.

(KELLY calls TIFFANY)

KELLY:  Tiff?  Yeah, it's me, um...I'm sorry.  Look, I think maybe 
through all our conversations things kind of sort of possibly gotten 
blurry and some of our characters began to blend.  What?  You feel 
the same way?  What should we do about it?  (beat)  I never thought 
of that.  I've never co-written anything with anybody before but 
maybe, maybe you have a good point.  Sure, I'll give it a shot with 
you...we can meet up this week and discuss.  Wow!  This is exciting! 
Holy shit, why didn't we think of this sooner!  Yeah, this is 
awesome.  Okay, what?  My novel?  What novel?  Oh!  Yeah!  My novel! 
Haha!  YES, I am writing it but I also think we can make time to co-
exist, a, co-create a story together.  Definitely, definitely, yeah. 
Awesome.  Awesome.  Awesome....awesome...aweOKAY.  Talk then.  Cool. 
Adios.

(to PAULA)
Did that just happen?  Did that really just happen?

PAULA:  Looks like you have a new writing partner.
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KELLY:  Yeah.  Makes sense, no?

PAULA:  I thought we were going for lunch?

KELLY:  Right. Right.  Okay, after we have lunch, I want to make 
myself some tea, sit down at my desk and simply write.  Is that okay 
with you?

PAULA:  Of course.

KELLY:  Hey.

PAULA:  What's up?

KELLY:  You think this whole writing team thing could work?

PAULA:  I think so, I mean, you've never completed a novel before and 
maybe Tiffany is the boost you need to finally get to the end of one.

KELLY:  True.

PAULA:  Give it a chance.

KELLY:  Let's grab some lunch before I die from hunger.

END OF PLAY


